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Bangor: Sheena Curry (Shaw House), Gail Garrow (OHI), Meredith Smith (CHCS), Heidi Bradley (CHCS), Catherine Sullivan (Hope House)
Phone: Craig Phillips (Tedford Housing), Ally Smith (Veterans Inc.), Janice Lara Hewey (Catholic Charities/PATH), Melanie LaMore Gagnon (Safe Voices), Sharon Dean (Millbridge), Awa Conteh (City of Bangor), Gerry Botta (HOME, Inc.), Mike Tilton (EMS), Kari Bradstreet (HJP)
Maine 
Continuum of Care

Meeting: Maine CoC
Date:  June 16, 2016 Time: 1pm to 3pm
Location: Tandberg Teleconferencing Sites 



1) Member Introductions

2) Review of Minutes from May 19, 2016 Motion to approve, seconded. No Discussion. Motion carries and passes. –Approved as submitted. 

3) Big Thinking Topic: Identifying different areas of discussion regarding a potential future merger between Portland and Maine Continuums.

Melody introduces the topic and share what was said at Steering Committee but opens it up for discussion to begin making a list; pros and cons, defining the process, financial pieces, and meeting logistics. 

Scott says that there was much to discuss when the Balance of State and the Penobscot CoC merged. We can refer to the notes from the other merger to gain insight on process. It’s a lot to consider. The primary reason we didn’t merge with Portland at the time was because the State would have lost funding in the merger. Things have changed but we should look at the financial impact of a merger. 

Donna says it’ll be a long process. We should create a dedicated discussion for 1) process and 2) Pros and Cons. What are the issues to consider? The Portland CoC should do the same. Is merger the only option? Are there other options? Will a merger affect the funding for smaller rural areas because Portland is so large? 

Chet- Shelter funding is just beginning to be monitored by the CoCs. Portland is very different in how they monitor the shelters. Their CoC is a subcommittee of their shelter process, the Maine CoC addresses this differently. This is a good topic to discuss. 

Another topic is the prioritization of chronically homeless vouchers. We will need to look at how vouchers are used in Portland and other places around the state. We should refer to the notes that Scott mentioned to see how they addressed this last time. Also are we benefitting from the merger with Penobscot? 
 
HUD has mentioned they would like Maine to consider consolidating. Portland and Maine should go through the same process, discuss similar topics and compare notes.

Sharon- When you looked at this before, it looked like the State would get less money if they merged with Portland. We should analyze this first before doing any other work so we don’t waste time.

Chet says now CoCs are awarded based on performance not based on population.

Cullen- Let’s look at this historically.  There were 3 CoCs and we tried to pull into 1 a while ago. At one point in time the deal-breaker was the loss of funds due to pro-rata share. Currently, the goal for our Plan to End Homelessness and the Coordinated Entry is to pull together as a state. HUD is urging us to pull together as a state. HUD has told us that Maine will not lose any money by merging. A few weeks ago this discussion was about having one collaborative applicant. HUD said that we should not have one collaborative applicant that provides for 2 CoCs who are competing against each other for the NOFA. In truth, Portland’s funding is in jeopardy due to staff turnover and other reasons. Maine receives about $10million and about half of that goes to Portland. If Portland lost that funding the State of Maine would feel the impact. As homelessness goes, the homeless folks in Portland would move throughout the state and the loss of funds would be felt by all. The two applications are nearly identical and it takes a lot of effort and involvement to put in good applications. We need to pull together, work together, and put in one collaborative application.

What got this conversation started? The City of Portland lost several key staff and years of institutional knowledge. The staff in Social Services, through the support of the City Manager’s office, has decided to let go of the role of collaborative applicant. There are not many applicants that receive funding that could take on the role of collaborative applicant. Since MaineHousing was helpful in writing and submitting the last NOFA, it seemed like a good fit for combining. HUD suggested that we merge, but they decided that it should not happen just to become a collaborative applicant, but rather it had to be a bigger discussion. 

Steve- We can look at it how clients look at it. Our clients don’t understand why funding is available in certain ways. They see it as one big system. So it’ll only be stronger if we merge and become what our clients already think it is. 

Ongoing discussion- Finances: It is perceived that Portland could take up all the funds, but this may or may not be the case. We can look at Shelter plus Care. Betty suggested maybe both CoCs could do a SWOT analysis of the merger and that would give us a baseline for discussion in the future. 

Ongoing discussion topics: 1) Finances, 2) SWOT Analysis.

4) State and Federal Legislation
There was a meeting last Friday. Senate has passed THUD which was voted 89-9, $1.4 billion more than FY16. The House passed a similar bill, but had various differences including:  lower amount for Housing Vouchers and VASH. The Senate version included Family Reunification Program. The House increased Homeless Assistance. Overall most of the funding levels were fairly close. Because the House and Senate versions are close it is expected they will be able to come together.  However, it will depend on what happens with the Zica virus, whether Congress spends the time to pass this, or whether it will go to a Continuing Resolution. 

H.R 4888: Ending Homeless Act of 2016 was introduced on March 23. 
H.R. 3700, the Housing Opportunity though modernization Act passed the house on a unanimous vote of all present. 
S.993/ H.R. 1854: the Comprehensive Justice and Mental Health Act was introduced. It recently passed the senate and House Judiciary Committee with bipartisan support. 
S.2668 A Bill to provide Housing opportunities for individuals living with HIV or Aids was introduced by Senator Collins was referred to Senate Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs Committee. 
Next Month: National Alliance to End Homelessness - Cullen and others will go to DC and meet with legislative staffers. 

State is not currently is session. It’s a good time to invite local legislative staff, state or federal to visit your local homeless shelters. Assume they know nothing about homelessness. 

Chet- Bruce Poliquin is holding a forum to discuss the Opiate issue. It’s an opportunity to share our thoughts. 

5) Statewide Homeless Council
The Statewide Homeless Council met on Tuesday. We discussed federal and state updates. The Affordable Housing Conference is November 17 in Portland. Be sure to sign up. We discussed the CoCs and MaineHousing. There was a presentation by Denise Lord regarding Initiatives and Pilot Programs. They have a pilot program for family reunification. We talked about Section 13 and 17 and you cannot double dip. ESHAP is about housing support, and Section 13 and 17 are for mental health. We talked about reporting 30, 60 and 90 day follow-ups can be challenging, but are required by ESG. However you can decide when to do the VI SPDAT and other assessments. It does not have to be at 14 days. They discussed waiting until 30 days to do the VISPDAT.
They also discussed the HUD’s Big 7, which is a list of statistics HUD is requiring. Currently the stats look good. 
There was an update about emerging rule for Section 17. Revised ISP to section 17. According to DHHS, primary care is pivotal for successful placement. Rules are expected in October. They are looking at an expanded footprint of the ACT team. ACT is 24 hours a day. Client needs to be first. 
There was also a discussion about the NHTF. The group decided to recommend to MaineHousing to use the $3million toward bricks and mortar permanently supportive affordable housing projects. DHHS would use their vouchers to help support  
There is a BRAP LLA meeting this Friday at Shalom House. There is no freeze on BRAP. 

The SHC discussed challenging populations- opiates, spice and other issues. Solving addiction is a community issue, not a homeless issue.  The group decided to focus a discussion on one population and will discuss families first in July.  We talked about Domestic Violence and how Mid Maine Homeless Shelter had a grant that allowed a DV staff person to be in the shelter for certain hours each week. 
Runaway homeless youth NOFA is out. 
Veterans numbers have improved. 
Everyone is welcomed to attend the Statewide Homeless Council. It’s at Maine Housing and is the 2nd Tuesday of the month from 9:30 to 2:00.

6) Long Term Stayers Update
In Portland there are 3 lists. There are only a few folks left on the first list who may receive PMNI. They have also started housing folks on the 2nd and 3rd list.  

7) COC NOFA Update 
Massachusetts has created a policy brief paper. There are 16 CoCs who receive $68 Million in MA. The brief discusses what CoCs do and also lays out the challenges they face. They discuss the administrative burdens and the amount of hours and resources that it diverts away from housing folks. Some items discussed are: unpredictable deadlines, confusing data details, rushed schedule, continually delayed awards, and contradicting information. Massachusetts is saying- HUD can we do better? 
They have some solutions: 
1) Multi-year funding
2) Reward high performers & target poor performing COCs with TA & Project changes
3) Support better planning with multi-year planning grants
4) Set a consistent schedule for HUD NOFA separate from other HUD deadlines
5) Simplify data reporting to measure Performance and Homeless trends
6) Listen and Learn from local communities as partners in ending homelessness. 

Do we want to sign on to the MA policy brief? YES There is a MOTION, it is seconded. PASSED. Cullen to circulate the brief to all. He is glad that we are all working together. 

Vickey said that scores from last year are out.  The Registration is due Monday. There have been 3 versions of the instructions, all different, contradicting what you see on the screen. The GIW is not finalized yet. 

Do we know what will be different in the NOFA this year? No. HUD does not always include some of the priorities that are listed in the NOFA. They do tend to contradict themselves. 

HUD wants PHA’s more involved, they want youth providers more involved, and other groups more involved in the CoCs. At the same time HUD is paying more attention to Youth and Families. Rapid rehousing is good for families. Permanent housing is the end goal for HUD for any population. 

Given the registration deadline is Monday, we should be prepared for the NOFA to be released in the next 30 days. 

8) Steering Committee Update
A summary is posted on the MaineHousing website. 

9) Regional Homeless Council Updates
At Region 2 the Resource Committee did a training for information about General Assistance. There were 40 people. It reflects the interest in General Assistance. One item that came up is the advocacy role the CoC could be in how to make GA a better program. 

Region 1 is doing the exact same training on July 13. This is the MCOC and PCOC creating trainings with the goal of replicating many trainings throughout the state. Then in 3 months we pick a different training and share that throughout the state. Some trainings will be location specific, for example the GA training in Portland will look at asylum seekers. But the overall goal is to share the training throughout the state so all may benefit. Thank you to the resource committee for moving around the state. 

Region 3 did have a meeting. Chet went to the opening ceremony in Ellsworth for supportive housing for CHOM. He was impressed because none of the residents were there. They were working or in treatment. The building is spotless and beautiful. The support services are provided there- it is truly a housing first model. We should look to replicate this in every community. Vickey thanks Chet for going to the opening as well as representatives from Maine Housing. It was a successful open house and they were so pleased. 

Chet talks about the Housing Trust Fund and the direct investment of the funds into the quality of housing. The idea is to start producing more bricks and mortar projects around the state in combination with support services. MaineHousing has done a great job in taking the funds to put into brick and mortar projects. Those six units are dedicated to a certain population that have been left behind, and all of them have a job or were at treatment meeting- that’s huge. I encourage you to support the bricks and mortar piece throughout the state of Maine. 

Betty says that some of their success is because they are required to get help, a job, treatment because it’s tied to their housing. So is that ‘housing first’?

10) Vets@Home. Phil Allen
Phil says they have pulled together the Coordinated Assessment Team. We have trained staff on VI SPDAT. Both programs at VA Medical and Preble Street are now operating under Coordinated Assessment Procedure. If a veteran engages with VA Medical or Preble Street they will be integrated into the system. It will slowly begin to make progress. 

11) PIT/HIC Update
Janice – This will be updated next month. Basically we will be presenting the methodology. The full COCs will review and vote in July or August. This will provide more advanced planning time. 

At Steering we discussed Janice and Phil being the facilitators. We also discussed whether the current results would be 100%. PIT numbers have been posted. If there are any questions, they can be answered by MaineHousing. We do the planning, but don’t process data. This will be a conversation at the next meeting. 

12) CoC Board Update- Vickey
Vickey says there was a Town Hall Meeting in Bangor to discuss Coordinated Entry. Penobscot County is the pilot for Coordinated Entry. It was hoped there would be more attendees but the pilot is moving forward and the subcommittee continues to meet and move the process forward. 
We also discussed Written Standards for the CoC. The group took a portion of the meeting to discuss who the audience is, how it will unfold, and how it will go forward so that it can be a usable document, not just an exercise for HUD. More to follow. We wanted to keep it simple with many attachments that can be changed and updated as needed as things and priorities change. 

13) Governance Update
There is a revision document in the works with track changes. The group reviews the document. Many of the items are about font etc. But if things are underlined then it has been added. Substantive changes include the addition of the Veteran committee. Also the Selection Process was changed to reflect that there was a creation of a Selection Committee, which aligns with what the process was this fall. Some sections have been changed from Selection Process to Selection Committee. There were language changes to align with up to date HUD terminology. The only other substantive change was the Steering Committee. 

We also addresse co-chairs for standing committees. It’s been difficult to get people to participate. Regarding attendance: this is an expectation not a mandate. There is a discussion around a person’s ability to commit and also the need to grow the committees and subcommittees so there are more people to do the work. 

The selection committee and scoring committee are year round committees, but they only need to meet when there is a need to do so. Not every committee meets monthly. These are now standing committees so they can participate for chairs and co-chairs on Steering. 
MOTION was made by Chet to accept the changes to the Governance as presented and any other grammatical or spelling corrections necessary. Seconded by Donna. PASSED. 

14) Project Monitoring Tools and Process 
Donna provided an update. We reviewed the monitoring section based on how things are scored. We all agreed with the Scoring Template committee, due to Wes’s new job, Gail Garrow agreed to step in as co-chair and Craig as scribe. The group sent updates to the Steering Committee regarding performance measures. This is updated to the new ESG Standards, targets for length of stay etc. When we talk about monitoring ESG there are minor updates. 

15) Upcoming Trainings
Steve- As part of the Resource Committee we hope to do a quick match vs leveraging discussion/ training so everyone knows what it is and everyone is on the same page. There will be additional assistance to those who need help. There are notes that have been sent to Steering Committee. They can be provided at a future meeting. Vickey suggests we do it next month. Have the notes posted on the Maine Homeless Website so everyone has the notes prior to the meeting. Steve will review the notes on Match vs. Leveraging to be sure that they are ready to present and he will post and present at the next meeting. 

16) Other Business
Vickey- the governance has been voted and there are now 2 new standing committees on Steering. Therefore, from this day forward these two new committees can attend Steering Committee, once they have decided to meet and elect chairs.

Cindy- At the Steering Committee Cindy sent the Data Committee HUD system performance measures. They are going to look at this at the next meeting. HUD will ask us to send the report to them and we will have to submit the data to HUD. The reports are being reviewed by the data committee, but all the data looks good. Awa says she will send out to the Data Committee next week. 

Chet- There is a notice from USICH regarding criteria and benchmarks for ending chronic homelessness. There are some interesting criteria and benchmarks, some of which we are doing others that we are not. There is a request to post the USICH update on Maine Homeless Website. 

MOTION to adjourn. PASSED.


The next Maine CoC Meeting will be July 21, 1:00-3:00. If you are not on vacation, please come. If the NOFA comes out, we can send out a Doodle poll to find a day prior to that date. Steering Committee will be on July 18.  
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